MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 10 SEPTEMBER 2007 AT 10.00AM
In the Chair:

Councillor H Harding
Members Present:
Councillors W Graham, G Hartin, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and C Newcombe.

Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services



Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/19:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS



Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor M Black, O Black, Blaney, McAllister,  McCambridge, McKeegan and McShane.
Chairman’s Business

The Clerk informed members that he had received a telephone call from the Planning Service Head Quarters advising that the Minister for the Department of Environment would make an announcement that day at 1.30pm regarding the Giants Causeway.  He informed members that he had not been told any other details but that the implications for the Council would be known following the announcement.
Councillor McMullan stated that this could have major implications for the Council and suggested that if the announcement went against the Council an immediate Special Council meeting should be held.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor Harding stated that the Council should wait until after the announcement and then if required a Special Council meeting should be held.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on Friday 14 September 2007 at 3.00pm. 

Condolences

Councillor Harding stated that she would like to offer her condolences to the family of the late Michael Duffin, Ballycastle.
07/19:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 13 AUGUST 2007

The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 13 August 2007, having been circulated were taken as read.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That the minutes of 14 August 2007 be adopted”.
07/19:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Request to erect a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that a reply had not yet been received from the Environmental Heritage Service regarding the erection of a headstone at Templastragh Graveyard.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would further pursue this issue with the Environmental Heritage Service.
Plaque at Dundarave

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that he would investigate the reasons for the delay regarding delivery of the new plaque for Dundarave.

07/19:04
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Service’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.

Head of Technical Services
The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) informed members that Tony Stuart, Head of Technical Services would be leaving the Council to take up a post in the private sector, and that his last day of work would be 28 September 2007.

Councillor Harding stated that she was sorry to hear that the HTS was leaving, and on behalf of the Council she thanked him for all his hard work during his employment with the Council.

Councillor McConaghy was in agreement with these comments.

Vacant Posts within Technical Services

The ACE stated that further to report to Council in May, the Waste Management and Technical Services Co-Ordinator and the Clerical Assistant posts had been advertised and shortlisting would take place within the next few weeks.

She informed members that the PA to Head of Technical Services would undertake the additional duties as previously outlined in relation to Waste from 1 September 2007, and that the post had been evaluated at SO1.  She stated that the new title for the post was Technical Services Administrator.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that the new posts were open to all employees who met the required skills and qualifications.
Age Discrimination Legislation
The ACE informed members that under the Employment Equality (Age) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006, employees had the right to request to work beyond the retirement age.  She stated that Council as an employer had a duty to consider requests.  She pointed out that due to the nature of the regulations and the personnel information required to make a decision it was recommended that this authority be delegated to the Clerk & Chief Executive as an operational requirement, as and when any such requests were made.

After discussion,



Councillor McDonnell proposed



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That authority to make decisions on working beyond the retirement age be delegated to the Clerk & Chief Executive.”

Request for Honorarium

The ACE informed members that a request had been received by two members of staff at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, requesting an honorarium in the absence of the Supervisor and the Assistant Manager.  She recommended that this request be approved in line with Councils policy.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy  proposed



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved

“That the request received from two members of staff at the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre for an Honorarium be approved”.

Cinemobile

The ACE informed members that Cinemobile had requested permission to use the Ferry Terminal Compound Ballycastle for the proposed visit on Tuesday 9th, Wednesday 10th and Thursday 11th October and Waterford Car Park in Cushendall on Friday 12th and Saturday 13th October.
Councillor McIlroy, pointed out that the Cinemobile was to move round the Moyle District, but as yet this had not included Bushmills.
After discussion, it was agreed that Cinemobile would be granted permission to use the Ferry Terminal and Waterfoot Car Park, Cushendall for their proposed visits subject to Public Liability Insurance being received.  It was also agreed that the fact that Bushmills had not been included to date would be brought to their attention.
Ballycastle Choral Society

The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from Ballycastle Choral Society requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal for rehearsals for this year’s musical “ Anything Goes” .  She stated that they had requested the use of the terminal on Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday each week commencing Tuesday 11 September through to Tuesday 27th November 2007.

She pointed out that members should be aware of the issues involved in non-Council related groups and organizations using the Ferry Terminal Building.  She informed members that any group wishing to use the building had to have their own insurance, and a risk assessment should be carried out and forwarded to Council before usage.  She also informed members that there were costs incurred to Council when other groups and organizations used the building which included heat, light, cleaning and Council should now consider applying a fee for usage.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Ballycastle Choral Society be permitted to use the Ferry Terminal building on Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday each week commencing 11 September to 27 November 2007, subject to a charge based on cost recovery.

Halloween Events

The ACE informed members that a request had been received from two different traders for permission to sell hot food and novelties such as neon-wand type toys at the Halloween fireworks display.  She pointed out that this was the first time such a request had been made to Council and therefore a policy as to whether such activities should be considered.

Councillor McMullan stated that the issue of traders had previously been discussed by Council and it had been agreed not to permit traders at the seafront.

After discussion, it was agreed that this matter would be investigated to see if a decision had previously been made and details would be brought back to the next Council meeting.
After further discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved



“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted”. 
07/19:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated was taken as read.
Tender For The Provision of Ball Catch Nets, Mosside Soccer Pitch

The Head of Technical Services (HTS) informed members that further to the report of 13 August the following tenders had been received for the provision of ball catch nets, Mosside; T D McKane & Sons, Option 1 £4,655.00, Option 2 £5,740.00, N K Fencing Ltd, £9,780.00 and Carson Engineering £16,600.00.
He stated that the tender submission from T D McKane was void of detail and that further information had been sought, but no detail had been received.
The HTS also informed members that a final request for information had been requested before 7 September 2007 and informing T D McKane that failure to return the information would render his tender submission null and void.

After discussion, it was agreed to allow T D McKane until 12 September to submit further information, and if this was not forthcoming the tender would be awarded to NK Fencing. 

Groundwork NI – Hamill Terrace Proposals 

The HTS informed members that Groundwork NI had revised their proposed works at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills due to a funding shortfall.

He stated that the revised scheme was now limited to the creation of a bus lay-by and referred to the plans which were on display.  He pointed out that this would require approximately 79.5m of Council lands to accommodate the footpath realignment.

He reminded members that the original proposal approved by Council had been more extensive involving the upgrade of Council land in addition to the lay-by, and stated that this was now absent from their present plan, Council would have to reconsider the proposal and in particular the value of the required land transfer.

Councillor McIlroy pointed out that the current proposals would not be of much benefit to the town of Bushmills nor the tourists, and stated that he would have preferred if the full scheme could be put in place.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the land should not be transferred without the Council gaining some benefit.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would contact Groundworks NI in relation to the proposed scheme at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills indicating that Council would like to gain some benefit from its contribution of land to the scheme as there would be no benefit to Council in the revised scheme.

Proposed Upgrade Of Council Lands at Community Walk, Mosside, Groundwork NI

The HTS stated that following Council’s earlier approval in principle to allow Mosside Community Development Association to investigate a possible community enhancement of Council land at Community Walk, Mosside, plans had been submitted for consideration prior to a formal planning application being submitted.  He referred to the plans which were on display, and stated that the aspects of the proposal which may present concern to Council were; the proposed horse shoe throwing area – Management arrangement and insurance liabilities in respect of this activity would have to be investigated and the proposed youth shelter – from past experience within the District this could give rise to possible antisocial behavioral problems.
After discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved

“That the enhancement at Community Walk, Mosside would be encouraged subject to all necessary insurance being in place”.
Request to Introduce Blue Bins To Schools

The HTS informed members that a number of requests had been received from schools within the District who wished to avail of Council’s Blue Bin (MDR) collection service.

He stated that this service had been previously offered to schools on the basis, similar to that employed to households, of an alternative weekly collection, with only one school wishing to avail at that time.

The HTS stated that 18 schools within the district had now indicated their wish to avail of the blue bin recycling service.  He also informed members that it was hoped to accommodate the requests by converting the collection to a domestic round with the schools going onto an alternative weekly collection.  He pointed out that the next issue that required to be addressed was whether or not Council should provide the blue bins free of charge, at cost or the normal rate applicable for the standard 240 litre bin.  He pointed out that each school would require multiple bins.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS stated that on average each school would require three bins.  He also pointed out that the Council was trying to promote schools with regards to recycling but were not providing the service.
After discussion, Councillor McIlroy stated that schools should be encouraged to recycle and that the bins should be supplied free of charge.

Councillor McConaghy was in agreement with these comments.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved

“That two recycling bins be supplied for schools interested in recycling free of charge and that any further bins required would be supplied at a cost”.
Ballintoy Harbour – Formal Objection Under Section 7 Of The Harbour Act (NI) 1970
The HTS reminded members that the proposed introduction of charges for the use of Ballintoy Harbour met with objections from the local boat owners culminating with a formal objection being lodged with the Department for Regional Development, Ports and Public Transport Division, under Section 7 of the Harbours Act (NI) 1970.  

He stated that the Department had now formally considered all representations made and had approved in accordance with Section 7 (9) of the 1970 Act the introduction and level of charges proposed with effect from 23 August 2007 to 31 March 2008.

Councillor Harding referred to a letter received from Mr Boyd who was in attendance at the Council meeting and was permitted to speak on behalf of the fishermen of Ballintoy.
Mr Boyd stated that following advice received the fishermen were considering taking the matter of harbour charges to a judicial review as they felt they were being treated unfairly.

In reply, Councillor Harding pointed out that the Council had received direction from Department of Regional Development regarding the charges and if the Council did not adhere to this advice it would be queried by the Local Government Auditor.
The Clerk suggested that as a gesture of goodwill and because the current season was nearly over that the charges should not be introduced until March 2008.

Mr Boyd also stated that the Department of Regional Development (DRD) had been misled with regards to a £3,000 annual charge to maintain Ballintoy Harbour.

In reply, the HTS stated that full details of the accounts had been sent to the DRD.

In reply to members queries, the HTS stated that with the introduction of charges the harbour would be fully dredged the following year.

After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved

“That the charges for Ballintoy Harbour would commence at the beginning of the new season on 31 March 2008”.
Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Request For Public Convenience At Garron Road Play Area, Glenariff

The HTS informed members that letters had been received from residents in Waterfoot and Glenariff Development Group requesting Council to consider the provision of public conveniences at Garron Road Play Are.

He reminded members that it had been agreed to look at this issue in conjunction with the closure of the public conveniences located within Main Street, Car Park, Waterfoot, but that this had been refused by the Development Group requesting an additional facility as opposed to the relocation.  

He recommended that the matter be considered on the basis of Council’s previous decision with a view to closure of the existing facility within the village.

Councillor McMullan stated that he sympathised with people using the play park as there were no facilities near by, and asked that Council consider providing temporary toilets.

In reply the HTS stated that if temporary toilets were provided for more than three months, planning permission would be required, and pointed out that it was unlikely that this would be forthcoming from the Planning Service.  He also pointed out that no other Council play parks had their own set of toilets.
The HTS informed members that the cost to provide another set of toilets in Waterfoot would be in the region of £180,000.

Councillor Harding stated that if this request was considered the Council could be setting a precedent.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Council could not accommodate the request to provide toilets at the Garron Road, Play Area, Glenariff.

Cottage Site, Cushendall – Securing Site
The HTS informed members that the issue of securing the Cottage Site each night was one resource which had not been allowed for within the current year’s budget.  He stated that an estimation of costs for a member of staff to close and reopen the site each day would equate to 1 hour per day, which was equivalent to an annual cost of £2,652.00.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that the possibility of procuring another source to open and close the Cottage site could be looked at subject to conditions. 

Councillor McIlroy suggested that the Cushendall Development Group be asked about this responsibility.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the detail of the planning permission application for the Cottage Site in Cushendall to determine if it was allowable to close the site at night.

Complaint – Ballintoy Harbour Toilets

The HTS referred to the report and the complaint that had been received from Mr Iain Wylie regarding the condition of the gents’ toilets at Ballintoy harbour during his recent visit.

Mr Wylie highlighted in his correspondence that the inside of the building appeared not to have been cleaned for a considerable time.

The HTS informed members that a response had been sent to Mr Wylie explaining that the toilets were opened, closed and cleaned on a daily basis.  He stated that in order to ensure the toilets remained in a pristine manner throughout the day Council would have to consider an increased frequency of cleaning.

Councillor McConaghy pointed out that the toilets in Bushmills were cleaned once a day and that these were in pristine condition, he also stated that attendants could not be provided at all Council owned toilets.

After discussion, it was agreed to mark the letter from Mr Wylie regarding the Ballintoy Harbour toilet facilities as read.

Councillor Harding suggested that the provision of toilet facilities and supervision and maintenance of these be examined at the next rates meeting.

Vandalism – Moyle Area 1 August 2007 – 3 September 2007

The HTS referred to the report which highlighted details of vandalism which had taken place on Council property within the District between 1 August – 3 September 2007.

Councillor Harding stated that she was disgusted to see that vandalism had occurred to life belts.

Councillor Newcombe was in agreement with this comment and stated that it would be very seldom that all posts along the beaches would be intact, and pointed out that on many occasions all of the posts would be empty.

He informed members of a system in Northern France where flashing lights were used to let people know there was an emergency of that vandals had moved the lifebelts.

The HTS informed members that weekly inspections were carried out on all lifebelts.

Addendum to the Technical Services Department Report

Upgrade of Site Works – Carneatly Civic Amenity Site

The HTS informed members that a requirement for Council to remain compliant with Waste Management Legislation, it was necessary to apply for a Certificate of Lawful Development from the NI Planning Service as well as Water Discharge Consent from the Water Service for Carneatly Civic Amenity Site.

He pointed out that part of the process necessary to secure these permissions was the requirement to install a bypass oil interceptor on the existing drainage line and the provision of associated drainage works with the inceptor as quantified and designed by Councils Consultants, RPS Consulting Engineers.

He stated that this item had been tendered in June 2007 using an open tender procedure with two tenders being returned; P Scullion Construction Ltd, £15,700.00 and JPM Contracts Ltd, £20,700.00.  
He informed members that both tenders had been assessed by RPS and it was recommended that P Scullion Construction Ltd be appointed for the construction of the required bypass oil interceptor with associated drainage works.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved

“That P Scullion Construction Ltd be awarded the tender to install a bypass oil interceptor at the Carneatly Civic Amenity Site”.

After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved


“That the Report for the Technical Services Department be adopted”. 

 07/19:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism & Leisure Service’s Report having been circulated was taken as read.
Tourism Officer
The Head of Tourism & Leisure Service’s (HTLS) stated that he wished to thank Mrs Fiona Campbell, Tourism Officer for her long service. He informed members that Fiona was currently on sick leave and would not be returning to work, and stated that she would be missed.
Councillors McConaghy, McIlroy and Newcombe stated that they were sorry to hear that Fiona was leaving and pointed out that she would be a big loss to the Council.

Spreading Wings Use Of Community Centre

The HTLS informed members that further to the success of the Haunted House Event at Halloween last year, by the Spreading Wings, a request had been received for the use of the centre from Saturday 27 October to Sunday 4 November.  He stated that the group had liaised with the playgroups and other users and the event had been well supported in previous years.  The HTLS also stated that the use of the Community Centre would be funded through the Spreading Wings Budget.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Spreading Wings would be permitted to use the Community Centre for the Halloween Haunted House Event.

Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to thank the recreation staff for putting on sports events for the disabled children during the summer, which he pointed out was enjoyed by all involved.  He also stated that he hoped this could be built on for the following year.

The HTLS stated that he would pass these comments on to the staff involved.

Department of Culture, Arts & Leisure (Bushmills Salmon Station)
The HTLS referred to approval that had been previously been given to DCAL to build two new disabled fishing stands on the River Bush Town stretch.   He stated that there were currently three disabled fishing stands in the Millennium Riverside Park and pointed out that these no longer met the accepted disabled access standards required.  He informed members that DCAL intended to build a new stand a short distance downstream of the existing stand nearest the weir and this would require some access improvement works to be carried out on Council land.  In addition he stated that this may require kerbing to the existing path from the car park area and the creation of a disabled parking bay as well and also that it was intended to build a new stand on the river with access via the existing public car park on the other side of the river.
The HTLS stated that plans had been forwarded for Council’s approval.

After discussion, it was agreed that the plans regarding the works required for disabled fishing stands in the Millennium Riverside Park would be approved.

After discussion



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That the Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services department be adopted”.

07/19:07
CONFERENCES, COURSES

IRRV Northern Ireland, Institute of Revenues, Rating and Valuation Conference.  To be held on Thursday 20 September 2007 at Belfast City Hall. 
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk would see if any Officers wished to attend this conference.

Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission, Annual Stakeholder Conference 2007. To be held on 21 September 2007 at the Hilton Hotel, Templepatrick.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Greystones Town Council in association with Ards Borough Council and the La Touche Legacy Committee 2007 Autumn Seminar, The Changing Ireland – Are Local Authorities prepared.  To be held on 28 – 30 September 2007 at Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones, Co Wicklow.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

RTPI Northern Ireland, Designing for Life Conference.  To be held on 11 October 2007 at the Guildhall, Derry.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Roscommon County Council, Douglas Hyde Conference 2007.  To be held on 26 – 28 October at St Nathy’s College, Ballaghaderreen, Co Roscommon.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Local Authority Members Association LAMA, Annual Winter Conference.  To be held on 9 and 10 November 2007 at Dolmen Hotel, Carlow.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.
Clare County Council, Tourism for Changing Lifestyles.  To be held on 22, 23 and 24 November 2007 at Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved

“That Councillors Blaney, McConaghy and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the Clare County Council, Tourism for Changing Lifestyles, on 22, 23 and 24 November 2007 at Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare”.
Confederation of European Councillors, Tackling Poverty and Social Need in Ireland North and South.  To be held on 7 December 2007 at the Killyhevlin Hotel, Enniskillen, Co Fermanagh.
There were no nominations to attend this conference.
07/19:08
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996                    

AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985
There were no objections to the Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

07/19:09
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS



There were no documents to sign and seal.

07/19:10
CORRESPONDENCE

NILGA Monthly Update – August 2007
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 9th August 2007 from PricewaterhouseCoopers regarding developing a shared vision for local government in Northern Ireland: invitation to stakeholder events. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 20th August 2007 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Consultation on the Draft Code of Practice on Protecting the Confidentiality of Service User Information. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.
Letter dated 28th August 2007 from BBC Trust regarding Consultation on Indigenous Minority Languages 
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 29th August 2007 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Responses to the Consultation Paper on a Proposed Regional Strategy for Addressing Sexual Violence in Northern Ireland. 
This letter was circulated for information.
Email dated 30th August 2007 from Audrey Murray regarding membership for the Social Economy Network.
It was agreed that this email would be marked read.

Help the Aged Senior Line Benchmark Survey for 2006/2007. 
This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 4th September 2007 from NILGA inviting members to the Launch of A Manifesto for Strong Effective Local Government. 
It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 4th September 2007 from CIH Northern Ireland enclosing their response on the consultation document ‘Proposed Procurement Strategy for the Social Housing Development Programme’ and also information on forthcoming training events. 
This letter was circulated for information.
Other Correspondence/Reports circulated
Letter dated 6 September 2007 from Northern Ireland Assembly regarding an Adjournment Debate at the Assembly on Tuesday 11 September 2007.

The Clerk referred to the letter circulated from Declan O’Loan MLA, and stated that the events of the day would now overtake this proposed debate.

Letter dated 7 September 2007 from Debbie Donnelly regarding the methodology and calculations used by the Board to determine whether DPPs meet the political condition as set out at paragraph 2(6) of Schedule 8 to The Northern Ireland (St Andrews Agreement) 2006.

The Clerk stated that Moyle DPP would now have to be reconstituted, and that he would have a report circulated for the next Council meeting.
Letter dated 7 September 2007 from David Ferguson, Planning Service regarding Planning Applications and Draft PPS14
The Clerk stated that following the High Court judgement on draft PPS14 and the handling of planning applications by Planning Service, the judge had not as yet formally quashed PPS14.  He informed members that it was hoped further details would be available before the next Council meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that the press should highlight that Moyle District Council did support the court case.
Councillor McConaghy pointed out that this had been mentioned on the radio news.

07/19:11
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Play Park at Beach, Cushendall

Councillor McMullan requested that Council look at the possibility of providing interpretative signs at the Park at the Beach, Cushendall, which was the first play park for the disabled and the Friends Community Garden, as this had received praise at the Ulster in Bloom awards in Cookstown. 
After discussion, it was agreed that this request be investigated.
Parking Tickets – Lammas Fair
Councillor McIlroy referred to the large number of parking tickets that had been issued at North Street during the Lammas Fair, and stated that he felt this did not look good when the Council were trying to promote the Fair.

Councillor Harding stated that there were a number of issues that required to be addressed with regards to the Lammas Fair and suggested that these be discussed under the next Head of Environmental Services report.

She also referred to the car park at the rear of Sheskburn and stated that the security of the car park should be looked at.

After discussion, it was agreed that security measures would be investigated and discussed at the next rates meeting to prevent unwanted parking at Sheskburn House.

The meeting concluded at 11.50am

…………………………………………

CHAIRMAN

………………………………………….
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